
Plaza de Flores Condominium Association, Inc. 

Regular Board of Directors Meeting 

Plaza de Flores Clubhouse, 4202 Central Sarasota Pkwy 

May 21, 2019 7:00 p.m.
Call Meeting to Order: Robert Ingraham called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
Determination of a Quorum: Robert Ingraham, Mark Habermann and Constance Shaw present in person. Brian Glabb and Frank Whitsura were present via telephone conference call.
Proof of Notice: Notice was posted per FL Statute and Bylaws on May 17, 2019.
Owner’s Present: Dan Boub (Unit 813), Tony & Rosemarie D’Elia (Unit 511), Steve Dwan (Unit 1221), Martha Eidam (Unit 325), Terri Gareau (Unit 916), Terri Habermann (Unit 1022), Mike Holland (Unit 615), Sue Holler (Unit 1526), Sam & Debra Jones (Unit 311), Bob & Carol Levanti (Unit 911), Bob Matheny (Unit 122), Bonnie Marek (Unit 1222) and Jim Noonan (Unit 527), Josefina Nuevo (Unit 1411), Jim Petrus (Unit 1422), Linda Rickman (Unit 1311), Fred Santucci (Unit 113), Lucy Sawa (Unit 913) and Greg Tropf (Unit 1414).
Approval of the Agenda: Constance Shaw made a motion to approve the agenda. Mark Habermann seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Unit 315 Alteration Request - Lanai Shades

Representing Unit Owner Carlos Carrion, Mike Spencer, tenant in unit 315, requested board approval to install lanai shades. Being in compliance with the Plaza de Flores Blinds Policy, Robert Ingraham made a motion to approve his request. Constance Shaw seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Insurance Proposals: Susan Baxley and Chad Park of PCS Insurance Group presented the insurance proposal for 2019 - 2020. The premium will increase from $86,535.38 to $96,033.49, with no change in coverage, due to an increase in the latest appraisal of the Plaza de Flores property. 
After a brief discussion, Mark Habermann made a motion to accept the 2019 – 2020 proposal with a down payment of up to $70,000.00 and financing of the balance (making the final payment by the end of the year). Constance Shaw seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Approval of the Minutes from the April 16, 2019 Regular Board Meeting 

Robert Ingraham made a motion to waive the reading of the April 16, 2019 board meeting minutes and approve them as amended. Mark Habermann seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Finance report: 
Frank Whitsura gave the Treasurer’s Report. 
Total revenue was $58,476.00. 

Total expenses were $58,884.00. 

Net loss was $408.00.

Operating fund cash available was $144,573.00. 

Total Reserve funds were $753,901.00.
Significant variances include fire alarm repairs and building maintenance.

Frank Whitsura made a motion to purchase, on or about June 1, 2019, a 4 year CD via Morgan Stanley Smith Barney for $120,000.00 at 2.65%. Robert Ingraham seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Mark Habermann made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s Report. Constance Shaw seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Old Business
Roofs & Carport Reserve Fund
Robert Ingraham started a discussion on the roofs and carports. There has been a lot of discussion on the replacement of both roofs and carports and whether we are underfunded to replace them. At the suggestion of some owners to do more research, Mark Habermann has taken the lead in contacting independent consultants, engineering companies and other professionals. Frank Whitsura created a document which was presented to the owners in attendance. (Attached)
At the June board meeting, the board will formulate 2 preliminary budgets and will mail them to owners, with a proxy sheet, for a vote. The proxy sheets will be valid for 90 days. The votes will be announced at a date to be determined.

One budget will have a higher monthly assessment and will be based on fully funded reserves. This option could raise the monthly assessment $70.00 to $80.00 per month.  The second budget will be based on less than fully funded reserves, most likely the current level of funding. This option could require an estimated special assessment of $6,000.00 per unit in 2023 (for replacement of the roofs) and an estimated special assessment of $2,500.00 per unit in 2029 (for replacement of the carports).

In order to approve a budget with less than fully funded reserves, a quorum of owners (101 out of 200) would have to vote and a majority of those owners voting would have to support the lesser funding. 

Comcast Contract
Robert Ingraham updated the owners on the new Comcast contract. The effective date of the contract is May 31, 2019. Once the contract is signed by Comcast, a copy will be returned to Plaza de Flores. Within 90 days of May 31st, owners will be able to upgrade to high definition cable TV and Plaza de Flores will receive the $20,000.00 signing bonus.
Lease Expirations and Renewals - Status

Robert Ingraham explained there has been an ongoing problem receiving timely lease renewal applications from owners or their agents.
2018 Audit & Tax Return - Status

Robert Ingraham said the board has received a draft of the 2018 audit. The tax return is in the mail. The board sent a letter to auditor with questions for the auditor to address.
Water Meter & Pool Leak Tests
A pool leak test was completed. The test was to determine if the pool water loss was greater than normal water loss for evaporation.  The results were normal -- 3/8” of water evaporated in a 24 hour period. In addition, Sleuth Services inspected the pool for leaks and found some minor leaks in the pool equipment area and some grout repairs the needed to be made.
Water meters were tested at various units, and the meters were found to be fairly accurate.

New Business
Violations – Action Taken

An owner was fined $1,000 for renting a unit without approval. The fine was not appealed, and the tenant has moved out.

An owner was fined $1,000 for violating the rule about non-owners having pets. The fine was appealed to the Penalty Evaluation Committee & disapproved because the committee felt the fine was an excessive amount for the violation and because there was insufficient evidence to show that dog was a nuisance.
Gate Entry Replacement
The entry gate is occasionally in need of repair. The Gate Doctor stated that the gate had an estimated remaining useful life of about 4 years and an estimated replacement cost of $10,000.00. Mark Habermann agreed to look into options for replacement.

Manager’s Report

Downspout Project – Work has been completed on the downspout project. Estimated cost $8,392.10.
Gutter Repair – The gutter that fell down at building 3 has been repaired. Estimated cost $461.00
Carport Cleaning – The tops of the carports have been cleaned. The estimated cost is $450.00. 
Parking Lot Drain – The sewer in the parking lot has been repaired. Estimated cost is $5,832.00.

Water Meter Testing – Meters were tested at buildings 5, 10 and 12. All meters tested, worked properly.
Fire Alarm inspection – The annual fire alarm inspection is scheduled for May 30, 2019. Estimated cost $1,043.25
Clean and Repair Gutters – Waiting for the scheduled start date. Estimated cost $6,030.00
Broken Fire Extinguisher case – The current case is obsolete. The plastic bubble at building 8 is broken with jagged edges. The new design is not flush to the wall. (The board approved replacing the case with the new design.) Estimated cost $260.00
Pool Stenner Pump – A stenner pump at the pool needs to be replaced. Estimated cost $800.00. 
Pool Leaks – There are 2 minor leaks in the pool equipment area. A quote has been requested. 
Pool Obstructions – There are 3 circular obstructions on the side wall of the pool. They are connected to the skimmer. In 10 years they have never been an issue with the county. A temporary county inspector suggested they should be replaced with something flush to the wall of the pool. It was determined that removal will be a construction repair and could be costly including draining the pool. (The board agreed to wait until replacement is required by the county.)
Tree Trimming – Tree trimming will be done in July. A quote will be requested from Affordable Palm. (The board decided that trees should be trimmed on the inside of the property and also the palm trees on the outside border).

Clubhouse Main Entrance – The tile on the outside entrance door is cracked and glued together. Estimated labor cost is $900.00, materials additional.

Compactor Lights – Estimated cost to upgrade $1,000.00.

Power washing – A quote will be requested to power wash the building walkways. They are washed twice a year in the spring and in December.

Power wash buildings 4, 5 and 6 – A quote was requested to power wash buildings 4, 5 and 6. This is required to maintain the paint warranty. Estimated cost $2,400.00. (The board approved the work.)
Broken sidewalks – A quote was received from Just Concrete Company to replace 2 broken sidewalks. Estimated cost $1,800.00. (The board approved the work.)

Leasing Percentage – The current percentage of units that are leased is 36%.
Committee reports 
No committee reports 
Next meeting dates

The next meeting will be Tuesday June 18, 2019
Adjournment

Constance Shaw made a motion to adjourn at 9:08 pm. Mark Habermann seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Prepared by Steve Wisniewski, Association Manager – Plaza de Flores
Amended by Robert Ingraham


